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Appeal from a judgment of the Oswego County Court (Walter W.
Hafner, Jr., J.), rendered August 31, 2011.  The judgment convicted
defendant, upon a jury verdict, of grand larceny in the third degree.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the judgment so appealed from is
unanimously affirmed. 

Memorandum:  On appeal from a judgment convicting him upon a jury
verdict of grand larceny in the third degree (Penal Law § 155.35 [1]),
defendant contends that the evidence is legally insufficient to
support the conviction.  Defendant failed to preserve that contention
for our review inasmuch as he failed to renew his motion for a trial
order of dismissal after presenting evidence (see People v Hines, 97
NY2d 56, 61, rearg denied 97 NY2d 678).  Further, viewing the evidence
in light of the elements of that crime as charged to the jury (see
People v Danielson, 9 NY3d 342, 349), we conclude that the verdict is
not against the weight of the evidence (see generally People v
Bleakley, 69 NY2d 490, 495). 

We reject defendant’s further contention that defense counsel was
ineffective on the ground that he failed to make a timely request for
a missing witness charge with respect to defendant’s former
girlfriend.  Defense counsel in fact made a request for such a charge
in a timely manner, i.e., “ ‘as soon as practicable’ ” (People v Carr,
14 NY3d 808, 809), and we note that the charge was not warranted in
any event.  The girlfriend refused to testify and she “ ‘was not under
the control of the People such that she could be expected to give
testimony favorable to the prosecution’ ” (People v Hernandez, 256
AD2d 18, 19, lv denied 93 NY2d 874).  Contrary to defendant’s further
contention, the fact that the jury acquitted him of burglary in the
second degree but found him guilty of grand larceny in the third
degree does not render the verdict repugnant (see People v Jock, 111
AD2d 941, 942, lv denied 66 NY2d 615; People v McGee, 110 AD2d 719,
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719-720), and thus it cannot be said that defense counsel was
ineffective in failing to preserve such a contention for our review
(see generally People v Stultz, 2 NY3d 277, 287, rearg denied 3 NY3d
702).
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